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Abstract 
1185 college students were surveyed using the Self-Efficacy Scale, the Social Support Scale, and the Post-Traumatic 
Growth Scale. The results show that there is a significant positive correlation between self-efficacy, social support and 
post-traumatic growth, and the mediating effect of social support is significant, which shows that self-efficacy can 
directly predict post-traumatic growth, and can also indirectly predict post-traumatic growth through social support; this 
study changes the previous research on the concept of post-traumatic growth focused on the field of disease, and 
illustrates the role of post-traumatic growth in adolescent emotional development and cognition from a new perspective. 
It provides new ideas for the follow-up exploration of the physical and mental health of adolescents in the post-epidemic 
era. 
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1 INTRODUCTION 

The new crown pneumonia epidemic has infected 
tens of millions of people around the world, which has 
seriously affected the normal order of society and has 
also brought a huge impact on the psychological state of 
people, especially college students [1]. The latest 
relevant research in China also shows that college 
students under the new crown pneumonia epidemic have 
negative psychological states such as anxiety, fear and 
depression to varying degrees; therefore, it is crucial to 
promote college students to maintain good psychological 
adjustment in the context of the normalization of the 
epidemic. The term post-traumatic growth (PTG), first 
published in 1995 (Tedeschi & Calhoun, 1995) [2], is 
defined as psychological distress and emotional disorders 
that occur with individuals in the course of their struggle 
with traumatic events, and also experience positive 
psychological changes, called post-traumatic growth; 
post-traumatic growth is often an important sign of an 
individual's psychological state. In addition, the 
individual's cognitive style is crucial for the growth and 
development of post-traumatic psychology [3], and 
experiencing traumatic events to some extent challenges 
people's stable understanding of their ability to cope with 
events, and the self's cognition of their ability to cope 

with events is called self-efficacy [4].Studies have 
proved that self-efficacy plays a vital role in all the 
relevant factors that affect individual post-traumatic 
growth; in addition, self-efficacy also needs to play a role 
through a number of mediating factors when exerting 
influence on post-traumatic growth [7], of which social 
support is an important mediator for individual self-
efficacy to affect post-traumatic growth, social support 
can not only provide individuals with a safe 
environmental atmosphere [6], so that individuals are 
aware of the unreceived coping ability, experience more 
sense of strength, It can also help individuals have a new 
understanding of the traumatic events they have 
experienced, discover the meaning behind the trauma, 
and achieve post-traumatic growth [5]. 

Previous studies have found that the level of self-
efficacy has a positive predictive effect on post-traumatic 
growth [11], but few studies have added the intermediary 
variable of social support [8], and this study links the 
psychological growth of individuals with the level of 
external social support for analysis [9], providing a new 
perspective for individuals to carry out psychological 
reconstruction after trauma and broadening new ways for 
individuals to improve their self-efficacy [14]. 
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This study aims to provide theoretical and technical 
support for college students' psychological 
reconstruction under the epidemic by examining the 
impact of college students' self-efficacy on post-
traumatic growth under the normalization of the 
epidemic and exploring the mediating role of social 
support in it [10]. 

2 MATERIALS AND METHODS 

2.1 The Research Object 

A random selection of 1185 students from a 
university in Jiangxi Province participated in the survey, 
of which 534 were male (45.1%) and 646 were female 
(54.5%). A total of 1185 questionnaires were distributed. 
Five people did not report gender and 28 did not report 
age, with an age range between 18 and 25 years. 

2.2 Research Tools 

2.2.1 Self-efficacy 

The General Self-Efficacy Scale, revised by 
Schwarzer and Jerusalem (1995), revised by Wang 
Caikang, Hu Zhongfeng and Liu Yong (2001). The scale 
consists of 10 questions, scored on 4 points, with higher 
scores from "0 = completely inconsistent" to "3 = 
completely consistent", indicating higher self-efficacy. 
The scale has a high reliability validity in adolescent 
groups after natural disasters (Yangetal 2010), and in this 
study, the scale had a Cronbach's a coefficient of 0.84 
[18]. 

2.2.2 Social Support 

The Social Relations Network Questionnaire 
compiled by Zhou Xiao, Wu Xinchun, An Yuanyuan and 
Chen Jieling (2014) was revised from Zou Hong (1999). 
The questionnaire consisted of 20 questions,  

divided into five dimensions: emotional support, 
instrumental support, companionship, affirming value 
and intimacy. The questionnaire is scored on 5 points, 
with 0 for "never", 1 for "rare", 2 for "sometimes", 3 for 

"many", and 4 for "always". All project scores were 
calculated to get the total social support score of the 
participants. The higher an individual's score, the 
stronger the subjective perception of social support. In 
this study, the overall Cronbach's α coefficient was 0.94 
[20]. 

2.2.3 Post-traumatic Growth 

A post-traumatic growth questionnaire using Zhou 
Xiao, An Yuanyuan, Wu Xinchun, Chen Heqiong and 
Long Chaomin revised from Tedeschi and Calloun 
(1996). The revised questionnaire consisted of 22 
questions, including changes in self-awareness, changes 
in interpersonal experience, and changes in life values, 
with the corresponding number of items being 97 and 6, 
respectively. A score of 6 is used, with 0 for "no change" 
and 5 for "very large change". The higher the participants' 
score on the questionnaire, the stronger the PTG, that is, 
the more they have grown. In this study, the Cronbach'sa 
coefficient for the questionnaire was 0.91 [12]. 

2.3 Statistical Methods 

The study used SPSS25.0 and Mplus 7.0 for data 
analysis. First, descriptive statistics and correlation 
analysis are carried out, and then, on the basis of 
correlation, the moderation of social support in the 
process of self-efficacy on the influence of PTG is 
investigated by using the method of structural equation 
model modeling; Finally, the bias-Corrected Bootstrap 
program is used to test the significance of the mediation 
effect [13]. 

3 RESULTS AND DISCUSSION 

3.1 Results 

3.1.1 Descriptive statistics of self-efficacy, social 
support, and post-traumatic growth and 
their correlation analysis 

A Pearson-related analysis of self-efficacy, social 
support, and post-traumatic growth is shown in Table 1. 

Table 1: Correlation table between self-efficacy, social support and post-traumatic growth (N=1185) 

PROJECT M±SD 1 2 3 

1.SELF-EFFICACY 13.74±5.29 1.00   

2.SOCIAL SUPPORT 49.92±5.18 0.28** 1.00  

3.POST-TRAUMATIC 

GROWTH 

61.79±20.15 0.23** 0.31** 1.00 

 

From Table 1, it can be found that there is a 
significant positive correlation between self-efficacy, 
social support and post-traumatic growth [(r=0.28, 

p<0.05), (r=0.23, p<0.05), (r=0.31, p<0.05)], indicating 
that the stronger the individual's self-efficacy, the higher 
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the level of social support and post-traumatic growth 
experienced by the individual. 

3.1.2 The mediating role of social support 
between self-efficacy and post-traumatic 
growth 

In order to verify the mediating role of social support 
in self-efficacy and post-traumatic growth, the direct 
effect model and pathway of self-efficacy on post-
traumatic growth were analyzed first, and the results 
showed in Figure 1, and the model fitting index was 
found to be good: (37)=316.933, CFI=0.957, TLI=0.937, 
RMSEA(90%CI) =0.080 (0.72-0.089), SRMR=0.034. 
The path of the model was analyzed, and it was found 
that self-efficacy had a significant positive predictive 
effect on social support and post-traumatic growth 
(β=0.28, p<0.001; β=0.25, p<0.001), and social support 
had a significant positive predictive effect on post-
traumatic growth (β=0.10, p<0.001). These results show 
that self-efficacy not only directly promotes post-
traumatic growth, but also plays a significant indirect role 
in post-traumatic growth through social support. 

 
Figure 1: Model of the mediating effect of social 

support in the relationship between self-efficacy and 
post-traumatic growth 

On the basis of the above, we examined the 
significance of the mediation effect using the Bias-
Corrected Bootstrap procedure (Preacher & Hayes, 2008), 
and found that the direct effect of self-efficacy on post-
traumatic growth was 95% confidence space [β=0.025 
(0.177-0.319), and the confidence interval of 95% of the 
indirect effects of self-efficacy on post-traumatic growth 
through social support [β=]. 0.028 (0.006 to 0.051)], 
which indicates that self-efficacy can directly predict 
post-traumatic growth, or indirectly positively predict 
post-traumatic growth through social support. 

 

 

 
 

3.2 Discussion 

The main research purpose of this paper is to examine 
the impact of individual self-efficacy and social support 
on post-traumatic growth in the context of the 
normalization of the new crown pneumonia epidemic[14], 
and to examine the mediating role between self-efficacy 
and post-traumatic growth with social support as a 
mediating variable, and it is found that self-efficacy has 
a significant direct positive predictive effect on post-
traumatic growth [15], which validates our hypothesis 
and is consistent with previous research results on 
adolescents (Zhouet al., 2017; Zhou Xiao, An Yuanyuan, 
et al., 2014; Zhou Xiao, Wu Xinchun et al., 2014) [19], 
self-efficacy reflects an individual's belief in the ability 
to perform tasks when engaged in tasks. As the individual 
develops psychologically, when the individual has a 
strong belief in the ability to self-deal with traumatic 
events and their negative outcomes, the individual may 
adopt a problem-focused coping approach to coping with 
trauma-related cues that can effectively manage 
uncontrollable post-traumatic distress factors and 
overcome post-traumatic dilemmas. In Korman's (1976) 
view, an individual's experience of successfully handling 
and resolving difficulties can increase an individual's 
positive judgment of his or her own abilities and worth, 
thereby helping to enhance an individual's sense of self-
efficacy [16]. And when an individual's self-efficacy 
increases, it helps adolescents successfully and 
effectively cope with traumatic events and manage their 
emotions, and this successful experience may increase 
their self-esteem, thereby helping them to see their self 
and the world positively, and ultimately achieve post-
traumatic growth. 

In addition, consistent with our research hypothesis, 
this study found that self-efficacy can play a significant 
positive role in predicting post-traumatic growth through 
social support, and the degree of social support that 
individuals can experience can improve the level of post-
traumatic growth.  Zhou Xiao and Wu Xinchun et al. 
(2014) ave a reasonable explanation for this, believing 
that social support can provide a supportive environment 
for post-traumatic individuals and help them to think 
positively about traumatic events and integrate their 
meanings, thus promoting the realization of post-
traumatic growth.  In addition, social support can also 
promote the development of individual cognitive ability, 
improve the individual's cognitive ability to solve 
unknown events, and further improve the individual's 
sense of self-efficacy, thus promoting the individual to 
carry out positive cognitive processing of traumatic 
events, and achieve post-traumatic growth1.  This study 
changed previous studies on the concept of post-
traumatic growth, which focused on the field of disease, 
explained the role of post-traumatic growth in emotional 
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development and cognition of adolescents from a new 
perspective, and provided new ideas for follow-up 
research on the physical and mental development and 
mental health of adolescents in the post-epidemic era [17].   

4 CONCLUSIONS 

In this study, through the study of the relationship 
between college students' self-efficacy, social support 
and post-traumatic growth under the background of the 
normalization of the new crown epidemic, we came to 
the following conclusions: there is a significant positive 
correlation between self-efficacy, social support and 
post-traumatic growth, and self-efficacy can not only 
directly promote post-traumatic growth, but also promote 
post-traumatic growth through social support. 
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